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NC Statewide Independent Living Council

Meeting Minutes

October 28, 2011
Country Inn and Suites, Burlington, NC

Attendees:

Voting Members: Gloria Bellamy, Barbara Davis, Charles DesLaurier, Bill Donohue, Dorothy Frye, Keith Greenarch, Clyde Goodwin, Frank Griffin, Brian Jones, Fannie Martin, Kay Miley, Teresa Staley, and Cornell Turner.  
Members absent: Sandy McMillan, Sierra Royster.
Ex-officio members attending Cynthia Speight, Vicki Smith, Cynthia Temoshenko. Absent Holly Riddle and Susanna Bourgeois.
Guests attending: Lacey Coward, Trish Farnham, Tara Heasley, Mike Houston, Gay Joyner, Tammy Koger, Pamela Lloyd-Ogoke, Gloria Garton, Rene Cummins, Helen Pase, Julia Sain, Jim Whalen, Benita Williams.
Sound engineers: Joan and John Black.  Interpreters: Cath Kiwitt and Sarah Wheeler.
NCSILC staff: Debbie Hippler, Michele Proctor, Cynthia Sexton.
Welcome/Mission /Minutes

The meeting was called to order at 9:13 am by Brian Jones, Chair. 
Keith Greenarch read the SILC Mission. Barbara Davis read the meeting accessibility reminders. 
All council members introduced themselves.
The chair called for Agenda changes.  The YLF presentation was added at 11:00 prior to president’s report.  Election of officers will move to the first item after lunch.  SILC representative to the Rehabilitation Council report be added at the end of the meeting.   
Action:  After additions, the Agenda was approved unanimously.

Changes to the Minutes of the July 2011 meeting were called for.  
· Cynthia T. Page 2 – RSA is not handling the codification. Remove 
· Cynthia T. Page 4 – Policy and Long Term Planning Committee report, remove “as per guidelines provided by the NC Governors office of Boards and Commissions.”
· Cynthia T. page 7 – CIL Directors Report – second paragraph, line 1 should read Rehab Act of 1973.
Action (Frye/Miley):  A motion to approve the minutes as amended was made, seconded and then carried unanimously.
Presentation of New Bylaws


          
                                             Brian Jones, Chair

Brian presented new bylaws for approval.  After a meeting with the Governor’s Boards & Commissions yesterday a change was proposed to the section 2.3 Appointment of Members.  An extended discussion followed. 

Action (Donohue/Sinnott):  A motion to accept the bylaws as amended was made, seconded and carried unanimously.

Brian addressed the need to finalize policies and have them in place.  The upcoming meeting of the Policy Committee was discussed. He requested that all members make their mark-ups to documents and send to members in advance of the meeting. Charles DesLaurier was chosen to act as Committee secretary. Bill Donohue read the names of committee members.  Cynthia T. asked for mark ups to be made that would be recognized by a screen reader (underline or strike-through). Highlighting in yellow or bright blue is also helpful.  Ariel is the preferred font. A final policies manual will be presented at the January quarterly council meeting.
Brian called for Committee Chairs to establish a policy for their meetings related to notification and upcoming actions. After a policy decision is made by committee, it is brought to the Council, amendments offered, and vote taken on the amended document. 

Brian also called for an ad-hoc committee to investigate the Economics of Disabilities. Charlie DesLaurier was asked to chair.
Finance Committee Report                                                                              Charles DesLaurier, Chair 
The financial records were presented and reviewed.  A 2011– 2012 budget was presented, including the new federal AgrAbility Grant. An amendment (Griffin/Donohue) to add a contributions revenue line item of $500 income was passed. A recommendation to pass the hat for donations was also made.  

Action (Donohue/Sinnott):  A motion to accept the budget as amended was made, seconded and carried unanimously. 

Break: 10:30-10:55

Youth Leadership Forum Presentation 

                          acy Coward, ADACIL – Intern

Lacy made a power point presentation including descriptions of Youth Leadership Forum Activities.  Four mentors and speakers had returned from the prior year Forum. 

Gloria Garton commented on North Carolina’s excellent representation at the APRIL conference in Alaska, including several youth. Sierra Royster and Barbara Davis were appointed to the APRIL board. Garton also commended Kay McMillan for her advocacy. Members requested that a copy be obtained and posted if possible.
Chair’s Report




          
                      Brian Jones, Chair

Brian announced the formation of an ad hoc committee concentrating on the Economics of Disabilities.  He stated that the national unemployment rate is currently 34% for people with disabilities. Charlie DesLaurier will chair the committee.  He encouraged those interested in the initiative to contact the SILC office. 

He also noted that the planning for the upcoming State Plan for Independent Living (SPIL) committee is underway. 

Executive Director’s Report                                                                  Cynthia Sexton

Cynthia gave a summary of SILC activities for the last quarter, including very active Policy, Membership, and Finance committees. She continues to attend regional and statewide meetings related to housing, transportation and other groups working on issues related to people with disabilities.  Three major projects will consume much of the next quarter:  The start up of AgrAbility, the upcoming IL Summit, and the ad hoc committee on the Economics of Disabilities.  
Sexton attends appropriate trainings and conferences and works with Bob Michaels through the ILRU Intensive Support Program. Drafted Procedures have been developed and are working their way through committees. Infrastructure updates included the new sound system, implementing remote access to e-mail, and search for a new office location (current building is being demolished in July). Financial reports continue to be made on a timely basis to DVR and the Finance Committee.
APRIL Conference Reports were given by Gloria Bellamy, Brian Jones, Barbara Davis and Kay Miley. Gloria thought that the Return to Work class was excellent.  She also mentioned a low cost Assistive Technology program currently not available in NC. Monique Stamps was named to the APRIL board from Disability Rights &Resources CIL in Charlotte.
LUNCH BREAK: 12:07 AM 
Meeting resumed at 1:13 PM.

FEMA Objective for People with Disabilities



                     Michael Houston  





                                Region 8 Disability Integration Specialist  
Michael spoke of his goal to build partnerships with disability organizations.  He appreciated the opportunity to meet the group of people attending, and better understand independent living.  Michael stressed preparedness, protection, response and recovery.  He is especially interested in grassroots planning. FEMA is currently missing some key players.  He asked that attendees allow him to add their information to his distribution list.

NC Assistive Technology Project                                                                            Tami Koger, Director
The NC Assistive Technology program serves people of all ages and abilities. At this time the House Appropriations Committee budget for 2012 has a set aside of 25% of current funding for Assistive Technology (AT) for an Alternative Finance Program (individuals borrow money to receive devices).  Many applicants do not qualify for the loans, so NCATP does not support the set aside. The AT Device Exchange Post provides open-ended loans and a funding specialist (Annette Lauber) working one-on-one with the consumer.  The Post Identifies areas where AT is needed, and encourages other entities to cover the costs. 
Election of Officers 





                                Brian Jones, Chair

The Bylaws passed before lunch includes two additional SILC officers:  Secretary and Treasurer. Brian nominated Charles DesLaurier as SILC treasurer and Keith Greenarch as SILC secretary. No further nominations were put forth for either office. 
Action (Deslaurier/Frye): A motion to elect Charles Deslaurier as treasurer, was made, seconded and unanimously carried.
 Action (Greenarch/Goodwin):  A motion to elect Keith Greenarch as secretary, was made, seconded and unanimously carried.

Committee Reports:

Executive Committee  






                    Brian Jones, Chair

The Executive Committee met to set the agenda.  The minutes are included in the council member’s packets.

Finance Committee  




                                 Charles DesLaurier, Chair

The budget for the 2011-12 fiscal year was presented and passed earlier.  Charles read the Financial Report identifying major expense subgroups.  Financial policies are expected to be available for Council approval at the January meeting.  He noted that currently the SILC has a CPA as Executive Director, but policies cannot assume that expertise going forward. The year ended September 30, 2011 included unexpended funds.  None of those funds will be returned to RSA.  There will be $33,000 available for the Council reallocate.  In the last fiscal year, the funds were split between the two newest Centers, ADA and dRC.
Membership Committee  





                  Dorothy Frye, Chair

There is a new tracking system in place for applicants and prospective members.  When new members are appointed, a new mentorship program will be in place to pair a current council member to act as a mentor for a new council member, sitting with the new member for at least the first meeting.

The Committee also implemented a courtesy letter to be sent to each member who misses a meeting, advising him or her of the current governor’s policy on attendance (members are expected to attend 75 percent of all regularly scheduled Council meetings in a calendar year). Letters were sent to each member who had missed a meeting in 2011.
The committee submitted four member applicants to the SILC for Endorsement. The names of four prospective members were read along with short biographies.

​Action (DesLaurier/Goodwin):  Motion to endorse all four presented member applicants to the NC Officer of Boards and Commissions was made, seconded and unanimously approved.

Jones clarified that per the instructions received from the Governor’s Board and Commissions in a meeting on October 27, an individual is considered to remain on the Council until replaced by the Govenor with a new appointment.  This means that Jeff McCloud and Michael Martin are still considered SILC members. This is being done to assist with consensus while the Office of Boards and Commission work with RSA on SILC codification issues.
Policy/ Long Term Planning Committee



                    Brian Jones, Chair
Brian stated that all had been covered in earlier reports.
Expanding the Network of Centers Committee                                           Davis/Greenarch Co-chairs
Jim Whalen and Keith Greenarch announced an upcoming IL Summit to be held April 16 & 17 in Winston-Salem.  There will be a national speaker, and multiple tracks, including one for Board Members. 
Provision of Direct IL Services and Supports                                               Keith Greenarch, Co-Chair

No report (there was no meeting) 

Community Based Living Committee               


                         Kay Miley Chair

No meeting was held. 
Evaluation and Long Term Planning Committee
                                    Gloria Bellamy, Member
                  
Gloria explained the wording of the SPIL in regards to collecting information to provide evaluations for Centers and DVR and DSB.  She noted that because DVR and DSB evaluations are sent directly to clients by the service provider, the SILC did not consider the evaluations valid, and will reflect that on the annual 704 Report. 
Pamela Lloyd-Ogoke stated that they were not allowed to release the personal information.  Bellamy replied that there was a fundamental disagreement between the two parties.  

Center Directors Report         
                                                            Jim Whalen, ED, The Adaptables 

Centers are working on the annual 704 reports for submission prior to year end.  There will be an Independent Living Summit in April 16 and 17 in Winston-Salem.  Save the date!

Julia Sain reported from NCIL, the National Council on Independent Living, the national consumer controlled membership organization working on advocacy in DC and the USA.  Sain encouraged membership to join for $35 “and let your voice work”.  www.ncil.org  SILC and several council members are members. NCDAN is an organizational member.  Julia is the Regional 4 Representative that consists of KY, TN, NC, SC, GA, FL, AL and MS.  Each state has a coordinator (Keith, for NC, does a great job).
Money for CILs, SILC, VR and DSB as well as Part B & C money are all handled under the Rehab Act of 73.  This Act should be renewed every five years; the last major renewal was in ’92.  A major overhaul affecting all organizations is expected.  

There is currently a proposal for an Independent Living Administration (ILA) to replace the IL arm of RSA.  This would be an administration equal to the Office of Special Education Rehabilitation Services (OSERS), with the Director appointed by the Secretary of Education.  No one would work for ILA unless they had been out of the employment of the Dept. of Education for more than one year.  It would also be consumer controlled with 51% of all employees having a disability.

The SILC currently reports to the DSU, DVR and DSB in NC (most states have only one DSU).  The proposal is that the DSU would no longer have authority over the SILCs.  The state would appoint one entity (a Designated State Entity- DSE) to act as the fiscal Agent for the SILC.  
This would codify the SILC. They would be allowed to do resource development (write grants, earn money, etc.).  It would allow stronger systems advocacy.  Only two signatures would be required on the SPIL, the SILC Chairman CIL Director’s elected representative elected according to the Rehab Act.  This would remove responsibility from the state; the DSE would be fiscal agent. 

CILs would add the fifth core service (nursing home transition) and funding and the Part C carryover formula would change.  Currently federal government Part C funds are allocated to states based on the percent of population that is people with disabilities (PWD).  The proposal is for ½ of the Part C funds to be divided equally 1/50 to each state, and ½ allocated by the percentage of population that are PWD.

The NCIL members will be updated on the bill’s status.  When the changes occur, they will happen quickly and be significant.  Please forward all questions to Cynthia Sexton.  Barbara Davis encouraged members to follow the legislation’s progress on the NCIL website.
Ex-Officio Reports 
NC Division of Services for the Blind 



                         Eddie Weaver, Director

      Independent Living Services                 

                                  (participating by telephone)      
 DSB has come through the budget process with no reductions.  There is a hiring freeze as well as for all Health and Human Services.  There are currently open positions.  In March, the Governor issued Executive Order 85, which called for consolidation of DSB, DSDHH and DVR.  The merger is budget neutral with no reductions in positions or services.  The process is scheduled to be completed by July 2012.
DSB conducted a successful advertising campaign that generated700- 800 phone calls proving to be beneficial in educating the public.  The Case Management System is being worked on for DSB, DSDHH and DVR.  Funded with recovery money, it will be functional by September 2011.

Cynthia Speight, Chief, Rehabilitation Programs and Facilities reported on SPIL Goal 6. (Activity 6.1.b).  From October 1, 2010 to June 30, 2011, DSBILS provided specialized and individual services and support to 358 persons under the age of 55 with significant vision loss.  This included assessment, adjustment to vision loss counseling and independent living skills.
Div. of Vocational Rehabilitation Services                                                             Cynthia Temoshenko








                   DVR IL Program Specialist
From October 1, 2010 to June 30, 2011, 2,101 individuals with significant disabilities were provided with services.  310 were assisted with personal assistant services, 9 were de-institutionalized, 227 were prevented from entering institutional settings.  From Money Follows the Person (MFP), there were 8 individuals transitioned through numerous processes.

Disability Rights NC (DRNC)



                                Vicki Smith, Exec. Director 
DRNC has worked on a Special project related to removing barriers to gainful employment through the Department of Labor to go to every employer that has a permit to hire below minimum wage employees.  She requested that anyone knowing a place where there is segregated employment notify DRNC and they will move him or her up the list to be visited.
NC Council on Developmental Disabilities (DDC)  
                              Holly Riddle, Exec. Director
Written reports provided.
Div. of Services for the Deaf and Hard of Hearing                                   Susanna Bourgeois, Director
Absent - No report.


Old Business None.
New Business 

Bill Donohue requested that members vote for his son on Facebook for the chance to go to Washington and speak about his college experience. 

Announcements 

Debbie Smith has resigned from the SILC due to health reasons.
Sierra Royster has had a baby girl.

Keith Greenarch just got married.

Charlie DesLaurier represented the SILC at the recent State Rehabilitation Council meeting.  He was especially impressed by the public forum that DVR holds twice a year.  There were about 15 DVR employees, 5 council members and 6 members of the public took advantage of the Forum.  
Public Comment - none 

Adjourn - The meeting adjourned at 3:25pm.  The motion was seconded and unanimously approved. 

Submitted by Cynthia Sexton, Executive Director, NCSILC.
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